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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION

OF THE CITY OF JOLIET

The meeting of the Plan Commission of the City of Joliet was called to order by the Chairman, Joseph Strong, in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building, 150 W. Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois, on November 19, 2009 at 4:00 p.m. with the following members present:

THOMAS BRAVATO
JASON COX

WILLIAM GRASTY
DAVID JELINEK
RICK MOORE

SHARON THOMAS
DON WALDEN

JOSEPH STRONG

The following members were absent:
JOHN KELLA
Thereupon the following matters were discussed:

OLD BUSINESS:
V-6-09:  VACATION FOR DEER CROSSING RIDGE SUBDIVISION.

P-9-09:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF DEER CROSSING RIDGE SUBDIVISION.

FP-8-09:  FINAL PLAT OF DEER CROSSING RIDGE SUBDIVISION.  
Mr. Haller stated the petition is being requested to be tabled until the December 17, 2009 Plan Commission meeting.
Mr. Walden moved that the Plan Commission table the Vacation, Preliminary Plat and Final Plat of Deer Crossing Ridge Subdivision until the December 17, 2009 Plan Commission meeting.  Mr. Jelinek seconded the motion, which passed with 7 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Grasty, Jelinek, Moore, Walden, Cox, Bravato and Strong.  
P-10-09:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF STONE-SUMMIT SUBDIVISION.

FP-9-09:  FINAL PLAT OF STONE-SUMMIT SUBDIVISION.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Dave Zientek, Ruettiger, Tonelli & Associates, appeared on behalf of the petition.  
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.
Mr. Bravato moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Preliminary and Final Plat of Stone-Summit Subdivision.  Mr. Grasty seconded the motion, which passed with eight aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Jelinek, Moore, Thomas, Walden, Cox, Bravato, Grasty and Strong.  
NEW BUSINESS:
A-9-09:  AMENDMENT TO AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT TO ALLOW I-2 ZONING FOR MINING FOR A 38-ACRE SITE LOCATED NEAR THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF BRANDON AND LARAWAY ROADS.

Z-3-09:  RECLASSIFICATION NEAR THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF BRANDON AND LARAWAY ROADS FROM I-T (INTERMODAL TERMINAL DISTRICT) ZONING TO I-2 (GENERAL INDUSTRIAL) ZONING.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.

Mr. Thomas Carey, Attorney, 3033 W. Jefferson Street, Joliet, appeared on behalf of the petition.  Mr. Carey said the operation of the quarry for the last 15 years followed a very contentious hearing with people that were extremely concerned about the quarry operation especially in light of the fact that it was right next to Laraway School and the impact that it would have both for the community and for the school and the immediate area.  He thinks that Vulcan has proved itself to be an outstanding mine operator.  In his time in dealing with land use, he has not seen the kind of the support that has been generated from local officials, local organizations, local politicians, who are in favor of this.  The letters of recommendation and support include the Laraway School District, the Will County Center for Economic Development, Senator A.J. Wilhelmi, Congresswoman Debbie Halvorson, YMCA, Will County Sheriff Paul Kappas, County Executive Larry Walsh, and Russ Slinkard for the Chamber of Commerce and Industry.  Mr. Carey wanted to emphasize the fact that this particular location where there is a need for additional mining, that their surface mining will be completed within 3 to 5 years and the proposed mining parcel will give them additional time to continue to service the area.  Vulcan said they would extend the royalties.  The royalties in the original annexation agreement talked about $50,000.  That $50,000 has expanded with the activity that goes on in the area.  It was over $250,000 last year together with property taxes and sales taxes and the other taxes generated from it.  Right now it is zoned as I-T for a big boxed type of use.  This will revert it back to an I-2 zoning.  The project will be overseen just in the same fashion as it was overseen for the last 15 years.  Vulcan and the local people especially are so proactive in answering any concerns that neighbors have.  
Commissioner Moore asked if there is a percentage of what this will be done going towards the intermodal.  Mr. Carey responded he does not know about that.  They have their contract with CenterPoint and CenterPoint wants them there.  There is competition and competition begets a good atmosphere for CenterPoint but there are no percentages that he is aware of at this point.          
Mr. Tom Osterberger, Attorney, 111 N. Ottawa, Joliet, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Osterberger represents Louisiana VSP which is a corporate landowner of an acre and a quarter at the corner of Brandon where Vulcan is located.  He has some consultants in attendance to comment on the petition.  He feels it would be efficient to have audience members speak first so that no one has to hear the same testimony twice.
Ms. Mary Baskerville, President of the Will County Environmental Network, appeared before the Commission.  Ms. Baskerville stated they have serious concerns about the projects impact on the regional environment.  Recent work by the Illinois State Geological Survey has identified a newly acknowledged karst aquifer and karst topography.  There is a documented lowering of ground water in the region.  The importance of karst is explained in a statement by Sam Panno, Senior Geo Chemist for the Illinois State Geological Survey.  Mr. Panno reported in his conclusions that the area south of Joliet contains numerous karst features and is underlying by a karst aquifer.  Sink holes represent a fast track opening that can affectively inject contaminated surface water directly into ground water with no physical, chemical or biological cleansing that occurs prior to surface water entering most aquifers.  Ms. Baskerville met with Joe Crawford and Mark Cuinoker, both geologists for Vulcan, at the Vulcan site on Tuesday morning.  Both gentlemen told her they were unaware of any karst features and that the company has done no water study to quantify the additional water draw down.  The project area is unique in that the identified sink holes in the region create a direct path to the aquifer and there are documented contaminants in the region.  Additionally the Illinois State Geological Survey map marks for the first time the Sandwich fault through the zone.  For those reasons, it is vitally important to the safety of the regions groundwater supply that they are asking the Plan Commission to delay the decision pending an appropriate study of the affects of the proposed expansion.  Their comment is that recent studies by the state has shown that this is a karst aquifer and there are additional concerns of the flow of contaminants through a karst aquifer can be very quick.  Having met with Vulcan on Tuesday, they informed Ms. Baskerville that they had not done any studies to see what the affect on the draw down of the water would be.  They did tell her that the rule of thumb is that the width of the project would be the additional width of the water draw down which gives them additional concerns because that moves it very close to some of the sources of contamination.  
Ms. Baskerville presented the Plan Commission members with a map.  

Ms. Patti Nugent appeared before the Commission.  Ms. Nugent said Will County has released their lidar studies to Sam Panno.  He is willing to take a look at them but he is not going to be able to really study the area by the lidar imagery until the beginning of December.   She was also at the environmental round table which was held in July.  USEPA, IEPA and several other federal agencies, along with corporations were in attendance.  There were 3 points of conclusions that they came too.  One was to ask the USGS to come and study the karst region.  There are no contaminations at Waste Management in particular taking waste from 1970’s.  There is boron contamination from the quarry that is north of the area.  She is asking for a hydro geological quality water study being done by the USGS.  She has been coming before the Plan Commission since 1995 and saying this is an area that has not been studied.  Sam Panno came before the City Council in December 2008 and he explained the dangers of a karst topography.  His map was given to Kendall Jackson, the townships as well as others so they are aware that this could be a potential problem.  She is asking that the city delay any more permits in the area until it is studied by the USGS so that they know the quality of the water, which direction it is flowing and how much the draw down is going to affect it.  Ms. Nugent brought a copy of a map to show the Plan Commission members.  On the map were several circles put on there by Sam Panno that show possible karst openings in terms of sink holes.  
Commissioner Grasty asked if there is a time schedule for the USGS water study that is going to take place.  Ms. Nugent said they have asked as an organization if Representative Halvorson could request the study.  The people at the meeting in July all concluded that the study should be done first so they can understand what is happening.  There is no time frame yet.  

Commissioner Grasty asked if CenterPoint followed up with any studies pertaining to the sink holes.  Ms. Nugent said what came out of that meeting was the July round table meeting.  
Commissioner Thomas asked whose responsibility is it to get the studies.  Ms. Nugent responded it is a responsibility of a governmental agency to request a study.  
Mr. Carey called up a representative from CenterPoint regarding the location.  

Mr. Mark Krumenacher, Geologist and part owner of the company GZA Geo Environmental, appeared before the Commission.  He has been working there for 23 years.  He is a professional geologist in Illinois and Wisconsin and 4 other states.  He has been studying this area on behalf of Vulcan for the last 3 to 4 years.  To say there is not a study done is incorrect.  There has been a lot of studying done.   The city hasn’t requested a formal report so it has not been prepared.  They have done quite a bit of work over the last few years which include reviewing the history of mining in this area that goes back to the 1800’s and reviewing the Illinois State Geological Survey Reports meeting with people and talking with geologists from the Illinois State Geological Survey so they are sure they have a thorough understanding of the geology here in the ground water.  They have reviewed the physical structural and ground water geology of the area and have been involved in drilling of rock core holes.  Recently they drilled 1500 ft. of rock core on the 38 acre parcel.  Prior to that Vulcan had drilled about a dozen holes on the existing quarry property.  There is a lot of data.  They have reviewed water supply well and ground water pumping records for the entire area of the quarry over the last 4 years.  Since Vulcan began operating there they started measuring water levels.  The earliest water levels that they measured in nearby residential water supply wells were in 1995.  They have wells on their property equipped with data loggers.  They are collecting data every day so they do know what the water levels are doing literally on a daily basis.  On a weekly basis for the last several years they have been measuring water levels in about 8 to 10 residential water supply wells and 2 at the Laraway School.  In addition to that they have reviewed the Midwest Generation file therefore they understand what they are doing with respect to the old quarry that is on their property.  All of that information put together gives them a very good and comprehensive study.  

Mr. Krumenacher said in summary that the ground water in the shallow bedrock that is being mined in the area of the quarry all the way to the river has been a water supply source for many years.  The other ground water that is a water supply source is the water that is in the underlying sandstone which is down at a depth of 1,000 ft. and greater.  The City of Joliet gets their water supply predominantly from the deeper sandstone aquifer.  Between the shallow limestone that Vulcan is mining and the sandstone aquifer is 350 feet of other limestone and 100 ft. of shale.  The shale serves as a barrier between the shallow limestone and the deep aquifer that is in the sandstone.  The 350 ft. of limestone that is beneath that shale is part of the sandstone aquifer.  There is not much water left in the limestone because of the pumping in the deeper sandstone is connected to that limestone, it is all the same aquifer.  The water level has been drawn down.  Over the last 150 years of ground water pumping in the Joliet area the water level as measured in the sandstone has dropped about 800 feet.  Mr. Krumenacher gave some history regarding the mining in the Joliet area.  He said they have no evidence that there are big karst features in the property that they want to mine.  
Ms. Mary Baskerville appeared before the Commission.  Ms. Baskerville said the study that they are requesting is not for a study of Will County.  It is for the specific region of southwest Joliet.  What they were asking of Vulcan on Tuesday is whether or not they have done a specific study to project the additional draw down of the additional 38 acres.  What she was told is that the study had not been done.  She was told the draw down will extend a little bit but they were not sure who it will impact.  She wants to know that this project is not going to create a contaminated aquifer.  The state agency has told them there is a karst aquifer and that it requires extra care to take care of the aquifer.  She feels that Vulcan should do a study to show what their draw down will be.  
Mr. Carey said at the round table meeting, Larry Walsh was present, Kristen Gundersen, City Planner was there, Wilhelmi’s office was there, and Sam Panno was there.  There is no requirement for a draw down study.  

Chairman Strong asked if CenterPoint did a draw down study.  Mr. Haller responded no.  Mr. Haller said CenterPoint was planning on building on the surface of the property.  The city always relies upon the geology of the people making the request.  

Commissioner Moore asked what the time frame is for the work to be done on the area.  Mr. Carey responded next spring.

Mr. Krumenacher explained the elevation of the ground water as displayed on an aerial photograph to the Plan Commission as well as other information.  He said this is the best area to expand a quarry because the water table has already been so impacted by all of the other mines in the area.  He said the study said there is no risk.           
Mr. Tom Osterberger, 111 N. Ottawa, Joliet, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Osterberger said Mr. Krumenacher gave a great explanation but in 1 hour he feels the Commission should be able to say it sounds good.  Vulcan has studied it, they have gone through it and his recommendation is there are a lot of concerns here.  If they have studied it, they should put it all together, present it and the city should be able to engage an engineer at the expense of the developer and make sure that it is o.k.  His recommendation is that this be given to the proper consultants and the city be permitted to have a study.  

Mr. Osterberger stated concern about the zoning issue.  He said in 2005 this property had been subject to an annexation agreement.  The city pushed and has pushed for the development what is now become CenterPoint Intermodal Center.  The push has always been buildings.  Joliet Logistics was part of bringing the property in and they were to put a building there.  Specifically the annexation says no quarry.  In 2008 CenterPoint took that property already in threw it into their annexation agreement and had it zoned I-T.  I-T has 4 classes in it.  Specifically it is for logistic centered building and uses.  Paragraph 3.5 of the annexation agreement dated July 2008 prohibits mining and quarrying.  Both of those times the issue came before the Plan Commission.  Both of those times the Plan Commission voted no quarry.  Vulcan Quarry has been there since 1994.  The city said no quarrying and now they are doing quarrying.  
Mr. Richard Kavanagh, Attorney at 111 N. Ottawa Street, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Kavanagh said when he first heard about the proposal he looked at prior annexation agreements from 2005 and 2008.  Both times those agreements said no mining or quarrying.  He had an architect put together very quickly what kind of a distribution center could be placed on the 38 acre parcel of land.  Mr. Kavanagh distributed paper work to the Commission.  He gave examples of property taxes that could be collected if a distribution type building were put on the property in question.  

Commissioner Thomas asked how the city can allow a quarry and mining when it was listed in previous agreements that they would not be allowed.  Mr. Haller responded everyone has the right to ask for a change or something different.  The city has the right to approve or disapprove those requests.  
Mr. Osterberger said when the city approved in July 2008 the CenterPoint Intermodal, specifically Cambridge systems was engaged and it was all about revenue generation.  One of the issues was the railroad tracks and then losing real estate tax.  
Mr. George Sergeant, MAI, Commercial Real Estate Appraiser, licensed through the State of Illinois with a certified general appraiser license, member of the Appraisal Institute since 1991, currently serves on the Board of Directors with the Chicago Chapter of the Appraisal Institute, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Sergeant said he has had the opportunity to appraise the property in question as well as other property in the area.  He is familiar with the dynamics of what is happening in Joliet as well as what has been happening within the demand for logistics type uses within the region and specifically this area.  He has conducted appraisals over the last couple of years in this area and essentially they have made conclusions relative to the highest and best use of the properties specifically in this area.  The highest and best use is what represents the legal use that results in the highest property value and is also financially feasible.  They have concluded that the highest and best use is for industrial distribution type use.  
Mr. Osterberger said it was brought up that there is no alternative at this time.  He commented on the zoning ordinance.  He said the city has their hands tied to a great degree with the current zoning ordinance in industrial.  No where in the zoning ordinance does it talk about mining or quarrying.  The ordinance is extremely vague.  Mr. Osterberger feels there is an alternative.  

Mr. John Head, Senior Principal Engineer with Continental Plaza, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Head said he does a lot of work with the mining industry and is very familiar with limestone quarrying and underground stone mining.  

Mr. Osterberger said that Vulcan said earlier they would get 5 to 10 years out of the quarry and then it would go back to a watering hole or pursue it to the original reclamation plan and fill it with clean fill.  He wants Mr. Head to comment on the rest of the mines in the area.  Mining International a quarter mile from there went under ground.  Vulcan wants to quarry this and then there will be an open hole.  His suggestion is that the City of Joliet and the community will benefit if they are asked to go underground to mine.   
He asked Mr. Head if he was familiar to the stone in the area that was testified to earlier.  Mr. Head responded he is very familiar with the area.  Mr. Osterberger asked him to explain to the Commission the difference between an open quarry and a closed mine.  Mr. Head stated that an open quarry is a hole in the ground.  You start off at the surface and you remove whatever overburden might be there.  The top of the rock is immediately below the overburden and you start blasting into the rock.  That is what has happened as Mr. Krumenacher has explained in a number of locations around the Laraway Quarry.  Underground mining is underground.  You develop tunnels into the rock and you produce tunnels within the rock and from those tunnels you get the stone leaving the roof above you in tact and supported by portions of rock that you don’t mine and they are called pillars.  The pillars of rock are left to support the roof.  You mine a little bit less rock when you are underground than you do when you are taking it all out from a surface quarry.  

He explained the geological formations with the stone at the prison quarry.  Mr. Head said there is a limestone that is about 200 ft. thick that is the material that is removed by the Vulcan Laraway Quarry.  Beneath that there is shale that varies to around 120 ft. thick and beneath that there is a substantial limestone dolomite which is a formation that is called a galena platville that is over 300 ft. thick or likely to be that thick in this area or possibly thicker.  Beneath that is the St. Peters sandstone which is the source of a lot of major wells in the area.  
Mr. Head said the most obvious downside to the quarry is that you have a hole in the ground and have removed the surface.  Mr. Head said Chicago is one of the major mining centers in the U.S.  There are 7 very substantial underground stone mines within 50 miles of Chicago.  All of those mines with the exception of the POWC mine started off as quarries.  They all have shale in the floor that is uneconomic and difficult to mine.  Six of those quarries have chosen to mine through the shale with a tunnel and mine the Galena Platteville limestone dolomites below it.  

Mr. Osterberger asked if Vulcan was not permitted to expand at the end of the five years that they discussed it would be likely that they would go to the dolomite layer by an underground mine.  

Mr. Head responded that he can not speculate as to Vulcan’s intensions for this quarry.  All he is saying is that it is a likely opportunity that they would be reviewing as part of their forward thinking.  

Mr. Osterberger asked if karst in the ground water is an issue on an underground mine.  Mr. Head responded it can be.  In this area the karst features tend to be weaker.  There has been less opportunity for karst features to grow or be developed in the Galena Platteville.  
Mr. Osterberger said in summary what he feels is happening is that Vulcan wants to expand over the course of 5 to 10 years and they want to use up the 38 acres.  At the end of that time they are likely to go underground.  Other mines are doing it.  They are going down to the dolomite area to get better stone.  The idea of spending $12 million today versus $12 million in 10 years, there is a big difference.  Compare that number to what Joliet is going to lose over the next 50 or so years that a building will be on there producing tax.  That is what Vulcan is asking Joliet to give up.  They can go underground and minimize noise and they can continue to mine there for many years.  

Chairman Strong asked if an underground mine requires different zoning.  Mr. Haller responded no.  
Mr. Osterberger’s point is that the City of Joliet’s zoning ordinance is so vague that they both require the same zoning.     
Mr. Carey said when there are 3800 acres that are being involved in the CenterPoint matter this is a very small fraction of it.  It is already industrial in this area which makes it appropriate for the zoning.  There is not infinite area to the south and this is not finite by any stretch of the imagination.  Placing this as the requested use is not going to impact over time the taxes that are going to be available to the public units.  This is immediate money for the city and they pay for the Laraway Schools an annual stipend too and support them greatly.  He does not believe that the tax argument is legitimate when you have so much other area available for that same kind of building and taxing.  
Mr. Krumenacher said the City of Joliet has 22 wells in the sandstone which is beneath the Galena Platteville limestone that is mined under ground by Mining International.  The water table has been pumped so hard in the sandstone that it is essentially drawn the water table down.  It was 200 ft. above the river.  They were hard to install 150 years ago and even 100 years ago.  That water level has dropped and is now somewhere around 0 in elevation.  The sandstone aquifer is the same aquifer as the overlying Galena Platteville limestone.  Limestone being fractured and jointed, the water in there and the water in the sandstone is all one hydrostragraphic unit.  The watering of the sandstone has dewatered the Galena Platteville layer.  When Mining International, Vulcan or anybody tunnels through that 100 ft. of shale, shale is like clay.  It is a very clay rock that is a vertical barrier to ground water migration.  That is why there is a shallow water table above the shale and a deep water table well below it.  The shale is a separated zone that is called an aquitard and it separates the shallow aquifer from the deep aquifer.  When they tunnel through the shale commonly they have to prevent the shale which will degrade into a clay from collapsing on the tunnel.  Therefore they have to support the tunnel with rock bolts.  The miners also do not want water coming from the shallow limestone down the tunnel into the underground mine because then they just have to pump it out.  So they do what they can to seal that water off as well.  As they tunnel down they first tunnel down through the limestone aquifer and then through the shale and then into the underlying Galena Platteville dolomite.  In doing so, they seal off the water from the shallow limestone from getting through the shale and into the underlying Galena Platteville limestone.  
Mr. Osterberger said out of the revenue received by the city the approximate $250,000 that was composed of sales tax and other items.  The underground mine would be equal or near equal and after the 10 years there would be something that keeps producing.  The underground mine would still produce some of those benefits.  
Chairman Strong said he feels personally that if there were no existing mine there he might lend more of an ear to really think about the benefits of above ground or under ground mining.  Seeing how Vulcan Company has been here and they wish to reinvest in the community and stay here, he is not comfortable at this time telling them how to conduct their business in that manner.

Chairman Strong moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Amendment to an Annexation Agreement to Allow I-2 Zoning for Mining for a 38-acre Site Located near the Northeast Corner of Brandon and Laraway Roads and Approve the Reclassification near the Northeast Corner of Brandon and Laraway Roads from I-T (intermodal terminal district) to I-2 (general industrial) zoning.  Mr. Jelinek seconded the motion, which passed with five aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Bravato, Jelinek, Walden, Cox and Strong.  Mr. Grasty and Mr. Moore voted nay.    
A-10-09:  ANNEXATION OF 419 HARWOOD, CLASSIFICATION TO R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

Mr. Jackson gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Benjamin Hernandez, 419 N. Harwood Street, Joliet, appeared on behalf of the petition.
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Bravato moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Annexation of 419 Harwood, Classification to R-2 (single-family residential) zoning and Approval of an Annexation Agreement.  Mr. Walden seconded the motion, which passed with eight aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Moore, Thomas, Walden, Cox, Bravato, Grasty, Jelinek and Strong.
FP-10-09:  FINAL PLAT OF SILVER LEAF COMMERCIAL SUBDIVISION.

Mr. Jackson gave the planning staff report.

Mr. John Major, Phoenix Developers, 129 Capista Drive, Shorewood, appeared on behalf of the petition.
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.  
Mr. Jelinek moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Final Plat of Silver Leaf Commercial Subdivision.  Mr. Bravato seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Walden, Cox, Bravato, Grasty, Jelinek, Moore and Strong.  Ms. Thomas abstained from the vote.
P-8-07:  VARIANCE FROM THE SUBDIVISION REGULATIONS TO EXTEND THE EFFECTIVE PERIOD OF THE JOLIET LOGISTICS PARK PRELIMINARY PLAT FOR AN ADDITIONAL ONE YEAR.

Mr. Jackson gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Mike Martin, Attorney, 15 W. Jefferson Street, Joliet, appeared on behalf of the petition.  

Mr. Tim Fair, Trans-Canada Pipelines, 827 North Liberty Street, Morris, Illinois, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Fair said Trans-Canada has four pipelines that run through the property.  He has never been provided a preliminary plat.  It takes several years to replace pipelines if there is an industrial building within 300 ft. of their pipelines.  He is requesting to be involved in the process so he can work with the owner to work together to get the project to happen.  The pipelines run through CenterPoint as well as Joliet Logistics Park.  

Mr. Martin said there are 6 pipelines that run through the property.  Mr. Martin said he will supply Mr. Fair with a plat and they will not impact the Trans-Canada Pipelines.  

Mr. Grasty moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Variance from the Subdivision Regulations to Extend the Effective Period of the Joliet Logistics Park Preliminary Plat for an Additional One Year.  Ms. Thomas seconded the motion, which passed with eight aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Walden, Cox, Bravato, Grasty, Jelinek, Moore, Thomas and Strong.    
STUDY SESSION:
M-6-09:  ADDITION OF 6 NEW SINGLE-FAMILY MODELS IN NEUFAIRFIELD SUBDIVISION (CAMBRIDGE HOMES)

Mr. Jackson gave the planning staff report.
Ms. Newberg, Planner, said the petitioner is not present because City Staff and the HOA were happy with the plans.
Chairman Strong asked if any of the homes were smaller than the previous models.  Mr. Jackson responded that none of them were going to be smaller.  
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Bravato moved that the Plan Commission approve the Addition of 6 new single-family models in NeuFairfield Subdivision.  Mr. Walden seconded the motion, which passed with eight aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Cox, Bravato, Grasty, Jelinek, Moore, Thomas, Walden and Strong.  

OTHER BUSINESS:  
MINUTES:
The minutes of the September 17, 2009 Plan Commission meeting were approved with a unanimous voice vote of aye.
ADJOURNMENT:
The meeting was adjourned with a unanimous voice vote of aye.

Recorded on tape:  kas
